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CABINET,  27th June 2011  



PRESENT: Councillor T Swift (Deputy Leader, in the Chair)


Councillors Beacroft-Mitchell, Collins, Evans, Mrs Nash, M K Swift 
13 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 6TH JUNE 2011
RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of Cabinet held on 6th June 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

14 MOTION TO EXCLUDE THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED that under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the stated paragraphs of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act, namely:

Collapsed Retaining Wall, Cooperas House Terrace/Walsden Water – Paragraph 3 – Financial/or Business Affairs
Contracts for Highway Maintenance and Improvement Works (Currently Amey) and Professional Engineering Services (Currently Mouchel)  -  Paragraph 3 – Financial/or Business Affairs

Halifax Excellence Cluster - Paragraph 4 – Labour Relations, Consultations or Negotiations
Transformation of Communications - Paragraph 4 – Labour Relations, Consultations or Negotiations

Closure of the Crèche at North Bridge Leisure Centre - Paragraph 4 – Labour Relations, Consultations or Negotiations

15 QUESTION TIME
The Deputy Leader, Councillor T Swift, invited members of the public and Councillors to ask questions of the Leader and of the other Cabinet Members. The Deputy Leader or Cabinet Member concerned would, if possible, give an oral response at the meeting, but if unable to do so, a written response would be provided to the questioner within seven working days.
(a) Mr M Peel asked:
“Will the Cabinet say whether there is any truth in the rumour that payments by the town’s professional football and rugby league clubs for use of the Shay Stadium are in arrears?   If so, how much is owed, over what period, and what is being done to recover the money?”
Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, replied that a written response would be sent to Mr Peel within seven working days.

(b) Mr A Feather asked:

“1.
On two occasions in February and April this year at Council I have asked Councillor Wardhaugh twice, as the Portfolio Holder for Use of Resources, where he stands on public sector pensions.  On both occasions he promised a response would be sent to me which I have never received.
I understand that Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell is now the Portfolio Holder for Use of Resources, and I put the part (a) of the following question to him and parts (b) and (c) to Councillor Battye as the Leader of the Council:

(a) Does Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell support comments made by Chief Secretary of the Treasury, Danny Alexander, and Business Secretary, Vince Cable, that public sector pensions must be reformed and it would be a colossal mistake if the trade unions reject the coalition government’s plans?

(b) Does the Cabinet distance themselves from the threats made by public sector trade unions, and Unison Leader, Dave Prentis in particular, who said unions were prepared for ‘sustained and indefinite’ strikes over proposed changes to public sector pensions?

(c) If the public sector unions do ballot members, and that results in industrial action starting with teachers on Thursday, 30th June, what plans have the Cabinet made to ensure staff who want to return to work can do so safely and without impediment?

(d) Will the Cabinet also be appealing for volunteer members of the public and recruiting agency workers to provide services to ensure the smooth running of the Council, to ensure the disruption caused by the strikes to ratepayers and members of the public is kept to a minimum?”
Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell, replied that he could not comment on an issue involving direct negotiations between the Government and the Trade Unions.  The Deputy Leader, Councillor T Swift referred to contingency plans put in place for schools and replied that a written response would be sent to Mr Feather within seven working days.  Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Education and Life Long Learning informed the meeting of the current number of schools staying open, partially closing or closing on 30th June due to industrial action and referred to efforts being made to inform parents and carers.

“2.
I put the following question to Councillor Janet Battye as the Leader of the Council.

In early June 2011 Bradford MBC released figures that showed £300,000 of ratepayers money was spent on subsidising wages and office costs of trade union staff to act on behalf of members, and that a further £200,000 was spent by Education Bradford, which will be returning to Bradford MBC this year, for the same, for a grand total of £500,000 of ratepayers subsidising trade union costs.

Figures available from The Taxpayers Alliance show the following information for Bradford:

	Union
	Paid Staff Time

2008/09 (FTE)
	Paid Staff Time

2009/10 (FTE)
	Estimated Value of FTE 2009/10

	Unison
	7
	7
	£189,586

	Unite
	1
	1
	£27,084

	GMB
	1
	2
	£54,167

	UCATT
	0.5
	0.5
	£13,542

	TOTAL
	9.5
	10.5
	£284,379


(a) Can the Cabinet provide the equivalent information for Calderdale MBC, in the format above, to include an additional year 2010/11?

(b) Does the Cabinet agree it is wrong that the ratepayers of Calderdale should be subsidising trade union costs when these expenses should come out of trade union own internal funds?

(c) Does the Cabinet agree that ratepayers subsidising the trade unions allows the trade unions to make political donations to the Labour Party for election campaigns, and to fund the industrial unrest that is threatened from Thursday 30th June 2011?

(d) Does the Cabinet agree that making trade unions pay the costs of their own expenses represents a saving for Calderdale to re-invest in front line services and that the Cabinet will be including this as a Budget saving for 2012/13?”

Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, replied referring to the lower equivalent costs for Calderdale and confirmed that a review of the facilities agreement with the trade unions was being looked at.  A written response would be sent to Mr Feather within seven working days.
(c) Councillor Raistrick asked:
“1.
Thank you for your reply to my question at the last Cabinet meeting re road maintenance costs.  Whoever supplied your figure of 63% is mistaken (it is 76%).  The correct figures can be obtained from the papers supplied to the Cabinet Procurement Working Party.  Even using your figures the increase above the national average is £780k.  A not inconsiderable sum.  In the time period (2002-2011) the construction cost index has risen 50% (150 to 225) but has fallen in the last two years.  Also falling is the direct cost of labour in this industry segment (by 3.8% in 2010), labour costs for the total period having risen 24.6%.  The costs of raw materials (bitumen, asphalt, concrete) have risen significantly (by 100%), but are now falling, and have been for 18 months.

My question therefore is the same.   Why have CMBC’s costs risen by £780k above the national average and why, in a price depressed market are they scheduled to rise by a further 5% this year and next?”

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsible for Economy and Environment, replied that a written response would be sent to Councillor Raistrick within seven working days.

“2.
Although I voted at Council in favour of increasing parking charges, and still generally support this line, taking the view that revenue raised is put to much good use (feeding old people, looking after children etc) I have been shocked by the reaction of many of my constituents to the introduction of parking charges at Shibden Park.  It has led to a significant drop in visitor numbers and also caused a considerable fall in business for the amenities provided.  I believe that this decision has been to the detriment of local people and would hope that Cabinet would look at this as a matter of urgency, perhaps announcing a reversal before the summer break, a review during the summer whilst we look for alternative sources of revenue.  Any immediate shortfall could be made up from the £9m we have in the bank.”

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsible for Safer and Stronger Communities replied referring to the commencement of community consultation including users of the Park, the need to identify savings for the Directorate and the issue of supporting supply businesses.  Ward Councillors would be kept informed.

(d) Councillor J Hardy asked:
“1.
Some months ago there was a problem in an urban area of Skircoat Ward with a cockerel which took great delight in making its din at daybreak, something which cockerels do.   The noise was grim for people living within the area, especially when the mornings were light and the weather was warm and they had their windows open.  Thankfully the owner of the property moved home, the cockerel and the number of hens were vacated from the property – problem there solved.

A few weeks ago a petition dated 17th May was delivered to the Chief Executive by residents of Rothwell Road regarding the unbearable noise on many mornings and indeed at other times of the day and evening of two German Shepherd dogs at a house in that area, in a fenced yard.

The noise is once again unbearable.  I witnessed it myself at 5.55 am one morning when walking to Halifax Station over a long distance on the length of Rothwell Road.  It seems that unless the dogs are heard barking when readings can be taken there is nothing much that can be done.

Is it not possible for restrictions to be placed on when these animals can be allowed to make such noise so early in the morning and indeed until late in the evening.  If it was popular music something could be done.  There is nothing tuneful in this incessant barking.”
Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, replied that a written response will be sent to Councillor Hardy within seven working days.
“2.
The problems across Skircoat Ward from all day parking by indiscriminate people from early morning until teatime is vast, worsening and in some areas intolerable.  


Sometime, before Christmas 2010, Ward Councillors met with Ian Gray and his team of Officers, and a plan was worked out for in ‘the New Year’.  I know I received a copy of a letter and survey to agree – which I did – in the early part of 2011.

I know that with the tragic death of Nigel Pickles, some difficulties have ensured, but I plead that some firm and positive action can now be taken to consult with the residents of Skircoat Ward – initially in the Skircoat Green area with its double-whammy of Calderdale Royal and all day parkers from HBOS at Copley – as was agreed in November.”
Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment, replied referring to the discussion at the last Ward Forum meeting and suggested that the problems being experienced in the Skircoat Ward could be used as a ‘test-bed’ in implementing part of the Parking Review in August.

“3.
The whole problem is worsened by the deplorable drop in the bus service to Calderdale Royal Hospital and Copley.  There are many elderly people who live in Skircoat Green and Copley who do not drive and are not affluent.  The bus service is their lifeline.  This coupled with the moving of the nearest doctors surgery from Free School Lane to Savile Park Road later this year will make life difficult for many elderly people.  I urge Cabinet to see a review of the services in this part of Calderdale.”


Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment, replied that he would raise this issue at the next meeting of the Calderdale District Liaison Committee and the Passenger Consultative Committee.

(e) Councillor Taylor asked:
“Hebden Royd Town Council has voted not to involve its finances or support (with the noted exception of Councillor Bampton-Smith) for the Queen’s Golden Jubilee in 2012.  In light of this, and Item 7 on Cabinet tonight would Cabinet consider not including any site within the boundaries of Hebden Royd Council for consideration in QE11 fields challenge?”
Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities, replied that the comments of Councillor Taylor were noted and would be taken into account when considering this issue later in the meeting.
16 FINAL ACCOUNTS 2010/11 – SUMMARY OF COUNCIL CAPITAL EXPENDITURE AND FINANCING 
The Deputy Leader, Councillor T Swift, presented a written report of the Head of Finance advising of the actual levels of:-
· Capital spending incurred and financing resources used in 2010/11

· Capital financing resources carried forward in 2011/12 

The report also provided a comparison with the budgeted forecast levels of capital spending and financing in year.  There was generally available pooled funding of £11.8m to be carried forward to meet the cost of capital schemes in future years. This was £3.4m more than forecast, £1.0m of which was required to meet spending which had slipped into 2011/12, mainly on Asset Management (£400,000) and a number of schemes with a small amount of slippage.  There was also an improvement in capital funding of £0.3m  due to savings on specific schemes, and a £2.1m increase in capital receipts primarily as a result of the sale of Broad Street being recognised. Further details of the variances between actual financing resources used and those previously reported were set out in the report for Members’ consideration.

RESOLVED that 

(a) the report be noted;  and

(b) Directors be requested to report progress on schemes and the outturn position to their Scrutiny Panel.

17 CLOSEDOWN OF THE HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE PARTNERSHIP BOARD  
The Deputy Leader, Councillor T Swift, presented a written report of the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services which sought consideration to the close down of the Calderdale Health and Social Care Partnership Board.
In order to affect the transition to the Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board, the Calderdale Health and Social Care Partnership Board, at its meeting of 8th June, had considered a report setting out proposals on how its responsibilities would be considered in the future and recommended its close down.  The Health and Social Care Partnership Board had agreed that its delegated responsibilities be either picked up by the new Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board (which held its inaugural meeting on 8th June) be addressed through other arrangements. A recommendation therefore had been made to the Audit Committee of the NHS Board and to the Council’s Cabinet for approval to close down the Calderdale Health and Social Care Partnership Board.
The report provided background information to the proposal, advised of the options considered, consultation undertaken and the financial implications involved.

RESOLVED that approval be given to the close down of the Calderdale Health and Social Care Partnership Board.
18 QUEEN ELIZABETH II FIELDS CHALLENGE 
Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities, presented a written report of the Director, Safer and Stronger Communities which sought consideration to participation in The Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge, a campaign organised by Fields in Trust to mark Her Majesty the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee in 2012 and the London 2012 Olympics. The aim was to protect 2012 outdoor recreational spaces in communities all across the country as a permanent living legacy of these great events. Local Authorities had been asked to select outdoor recreational spaces that they would be happy to protect as a Queen Elizabeth II Field by either nominating a list of sites to be put to a public vote or by selecting suitable site(s) themselves.  Sites selected would be protected and designated as a Queen Elizabeth II Field through a Deed of Dedication. Nominations had to be submitted to Fields in Trust by 16th September 2011 and the vote would take place by the end of October.
The report provided background information on the benefits of protection for a designated site, the criteria for site selection, advised of the options considered, details of consultation undertaken and financial implications involved.  Attached at Appendix 1 to the report was a list of identified sites representing one per ward for Members’ consideration.
Councillor J Hardy attended and addressed the meeting.

RESOLVED that

(a) approval be given to the Council participating in the scheme;

(b) approval be given to a public vote being used to select two sites – one rural and one urban – to be designated as Queen Elizabeth II Fields in Calderdale; and

(c) approval be given to the list of sites at Appendix 1 to the report as those from which the Queen Elizabeth II Fields will be selected.
19 TRANSFER OF LAND AT BANKSFIELD ALLOTMENTS, MYTHOLMROYD TO HEBDEN BRIDGE TOWN COUNCIL  
Further to Minute Number 151/B116 of the meeting of Cabinet, 31st January 2011, Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities, presented a written report of the Director, Safer and Stronger Communities which sought consideration to a request from Hebden Royd Town Council for the transfer of an area of land to be used as allotments at Banksfield Estates, Mytholmroyd, from the Council to Hebden Royd Town Council at nil consideration. The report provided background information. advised on the options considered and the financial implications involved.
RESOLVED that 

(a) approval be given to the transfer of the land set out at Appendix B to the report on a 125 year lease at nil consideration to Hebden Royd Town Council, subject to the necessary procedures being followed and consents being obtained; and
(b) the Director, Safer and Stronger Communities be given delegated authority (in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities, the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services and the Director, Economy and Environment) to complete a Transfer Agreement with Hebden Royd Town Council which would permit the Town Council rather than Calderdale Council, to manage the land provision within their area.
(Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell declared a prejudicial interest in the above item and left the room during discussion and voting thereon.)
20 MUSEUM COLLECTIONS STORAGE
Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities, presented a written report of the Director, Safer and Stronger Communities which sought consideration to a recommendation of the Capital Programme Working Party meeting 17th June 2011, to use Spring Hall Gym as the preferred way forward for alternative museum storage facilities in order to release the Thomas Street store for the Orange Box development and  to consider the future of the former Sowerby Bridge pool/fire station building.  This would enable the Council to achieve national minimum standards for collection provision.
The report provided background information, advised of the options considered, consultation undertaken and the financial implications involved. Details of the capital requirement for the Spring Hall Gym option, a comparison of site options for the museum store and details of sites investigated, but deemed unsuitable were set out in the report for Members’ consideration.

*RESOLVED that 

(a) approval be given for commencement of works required to ensure Thomas Street is vacated in time for commencement of building works on the Orange Box in September 2011; and

(b) the Council be recommended to approve option 1 of the proposal and that a sum of £100,000 be included in the Council’s capital programme for this scheme.
(The above item was considered urgent to enable consideration at the earliest opportunity).

21 CAPITAL PROGRAMME – CONTACT CENTRE ACCOMMODATION
Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment, presented a written report of the Head of Customer Services and Communications, which sought consideration to a recommendation of the Capital Programme Working Party held on 17th June 2011, concerning the release of monies from capital balances to enable progress on plans to expand the existing Corporate Contact Centre accommodation on the first floor of Westgate House, Halifax.
The report provided background information, advised of options considered and the financial implications involved.
*RESOLVED that the Council be recommended to approve the scheme to develop the first floor of Westgate House for the Corporate Contact Centre’s expansion, in the sum of £295,000 for inclusion in the capital programme to be financed from the anticipated receipt from the sale of the Broad Street site.

(The above item was considered urgent to enable consideration at the earliest opportunity).

22 COLLAPSED RETAINING WALL, COOPERAS HOUSE TERRACE/ WALSDEN
(E) 
 WATER 
Further to Minute Number 186/B161 of the meeting of Cabinet, 4th April 2011, Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment, presented a written report of the Director, Economy and Environment which sought consideration to the waiver of Contract Procedure Rule 44 to allow a single tender to be sought from a suitable contractor to undertake emergency remediation works to a collapsed retaining wall at Cooperas House Terrace/Walsden Water and to seek authority to consider and accept a suitable tender for the works.
The report provided background information, advised on the options considered, consultation undertaken and financial implications involved.

RESOLVED that 

(a) approval be given to the waiving of Contract Procedure Rule 44 to allow the use of a single tender; and

(b) the Director, Economy and Environment or the Acting Head of Highways and Engineering Services, in consultation with the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services be given delegated authority to consider and accept a suitable tender for the emergency remedial works at Cooperas House Terrace.
23 CONTRACTS FOR HIGHWAY MAINTENANCE AND IMPROVEMENT WORKS 
(E) 
(CURRENTLY AMEY) AND PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERING SERVICES (CURRENTLY MOUCHEL)  
Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment, presented a written report of the Director, Economy and Environment which sought consideration to the procurement and packaging of the Highway Maintenance and Improvement Works Contract and the Professional Engineering Services Contract and the extension of the current Professional Engineering Services Contract.

The report provided background information which included general information on the AMEY contract and the MOUCHEL Contract including other highways contracts;  market testing, packaging, the procurement process, contract terms and commercial model. The report also advised on options considered including consultation undertaken with the Cabinet Procurement Working Party and financial implications involved.

Councillor J Hardy attended and addressed the meeting.

RESOLVED that 
(a) Approval be given to continuing procuring the two contracts as separate contracts;
(b) In respect of the Highway Maintenance and Improvement Works contract;
(i) Approval be given to procuring the new contract using the competitive dialogue process.

(ii) The suggested packaging of the other highways contracts as set out in paragraph 4.28 of the report be used as a guide for the competitive dialogue process.

(iii) Approval be given to the 5+5+5, 15 year, contract term. 

(c) In respect of the Professional Services contract:

(i) The current contract with Mouchel be extended for the 9th year (of a possible 10) of the contract up to 31st July 2012 to allow time for (ii) to be carried out.

(ii) Approval be given to future procurement using the restricted process.

(iii) The opportunities for procuring this work through collaborations with other local authorities in the region be fully investigated and a further report be submitted to Cabinet at the appropriate time.

(iv) The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services be authorised to extend the current contract on behalf of the Council. 

24 HALIFAX EXCELLENCE CLUSTER 
(E) 
Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Education and Life Long Learning presented a written report of the Director, Children and Young People which sought consideration to a decision made by the Director, Children and Young People in consultation with the Calderdale School’s Forum to cease funding the Halifax Excellence Cluster and to redistribute the funding to all schools, based on free school meals, from September 2011; to the disbanding of the Halifax Excellence Cluster and to commence the process of consultation on staffing implications.
The report provided background information, advised on the options considered, consultation undertaken and financial implications involved.
RESOLVED that 

(a) confirmation be given to the decision of the Director, Children and Young People in consultation with the Calderdale School’s Forum to cease funding the Halifax Excellence Cluster and to redistribute funding to all schools in 2011/12; and

(b) approval be given to the disestablishment of the Halifax Excellence Cluster and to consult on staff redundancies.
25 TRANSFORMATION OF COMMUNICATIONS
(E) 
Further to Minute Number 117/B88 of the meeting of Cabinet, 6th December 2010, Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities presented a written report of the Head of Customer Services and Communications which sought consideration to proposals to improve the way communications and marketing activity was delivered across the Council, to reduce costs and to the approval of a final proposed structure model following consultation to deliver £300,000 savings for communications and marketing activity across the Council.

The report provided background information, advised of the options considered, details of consultations undertaken and financial implications involved.


RESOLVED that 


(a) approval be given to the Director, Safer and Stronger Communities, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities, to implement the new approach to delivering communications and marketing activity across the Council; and

(b) approval be given to the Director, Safer and Stronger Communities, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities to implement the revised structure for communications and marketing activity across the Council.
26 CLOSURE OF THE CRÈCHE AT NORTH BRIDGE LEISURE CENTRE
(E) 
Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Safer and Stronger Communities presented a written report of the Director, Safer and Stronger Communities, which sought consideration to the closure of the Crèche at North Bridge Leisure Centre to assist the Council’s Sports Services to make a range of savings and achieve additional income in 2011/12.
The report provided background information, advised of the options considered, details of consultation undertaken and financial implications involved.

RESOLVED that approval be given to the closure of the Crèche facility at North Bridge Leisure Centre subject to the required notice periods.
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-

Final Accounts 2010/11 – Summary Of Council Capital Expenditure And Financing Closedown of Calderdale Health and Social Care Partnership Board 
Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge 

Transfer of Land at Banksfield Allotments Mytholmroyd to Hebden Bridge Town Council  

Museum Collection Storage

Capital Programme – Contact Centre Accommodation

Collapsed Retaining Wall, Cooperas House Terrace/ Walsden Water  EXEMPT

Contracts for Highway Maintenance and Improvement Works (Currently AMEY) and Professional Engineering Services (Currently MOUCHEL)  EXEMPT

Halifax Excellence Cluster  EXEMPT

Transformation of Communications  EXEMPT

Closure of the Crèche at North Bridge Leisure Centre  EXEMPT

